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The Unatego Hall of 
Distinction Commit-
tee has selected two 
alumni to be honored 
for induction this year.  
This year’s inductees 
include an outstanding 

high school and col-
legiate athlete from the 
class of 1983 who went 
on to excel as a me-
chanical engineer and 
a 2010 graduate who 
went on to become a 

very successful profes-
sional musician.
The Unatego Hall of 
Distinction honors 
graduates of Unatego, 
or from the previous 
districts of Unadilla 
Central and Otego 
Central, who have dis-
tinguished themselves 
through recognition, 
honor and distinction 
during their lives.
The selections were 
announced on Friday, 
June 21 at the High 
School Graduation Cer-
emonies.  The actual 
induction ceremony 
honoring the newest 
members will take 
place later in the year.
Steve Hall
Steve Hall was a 1983 
graduate of the Unat-
ego High School, where 
he excelled in wrestling 
and football, finishing 
in 7th place at the New 
York State Wrestling 
Championships his 
senior year.  He contin-
ued his athletic career 
at Worcester Polytech-
nic Institute as a four 
year varsity wrestler, 
finishing as a four-time 

All-New England wres-
tler and helping his 
team to New England 
Championships in 1985 
and 1987.  He also 
earned honors in his 
senior year as an Aca-
demic All American.  
A successful student 
throughout his time at 
WPI, he earned pro-
fessional accolades 
throughout his career 
as a mechanical engi-
neer, owning two US 
Patents, and serving 
as the President of the 
International Associa-
tion for SMT Equip-
ment Development and 
finished his technology 
career as the President 
of EKRA America, 
Inc.  He then returned 
to his alma mater 
where he went on to 
serve as the head coach 
of the WPI Wrestling 
team, leading them 93 
victories in his 8 years 
as head coach, culmi-
nating with his win-
ning honors as the New 
England Wrestling As-
sociation and National 
Wrestling Coaches 
Association Northeast 
Region Coach of the 
Year.
Aaron Foster
Aaron “Frosty” Foster, 
a 2010 graduate of Un-
atego, grew up listen-
ing to Bluegrass music, 
and received his first 
guitar as a Christmas 
present when he was 
ten.  Aaron, a Wells 
Bridge native, has al-
ways been interested in 

music and Bluegrass in 
particular.  While en-
rolled at Eastern Ten-
nessee State Univer-
sity studying Business 
Management, he took 
several music electives, 
ultimately leading to 
his graduation with a 
degree in Interdisci-
plinary Studies with 
a minor in Bluegrass, 
Old Time, and Country 
Music Studies.  While 
in college, Aaron 
played guitar in the 
ETSE Bluegrass Pride 
Band, which earned 
recognition by being 
part of two Bluegrass 

Today top 20 singles.  
He continued to pursue 
his music career after 
college, producing two 
albums and several sin-
gles, including Reaping 
the Blues and Open-
ing Doors.  He played 
guitar for several years 
as a member of the 
band Dreamcatcher, 
and most recently join-
ing the Amanda Cook 
Band as a guitarist.

Unatego Announces Sixth Hall of Distinction Class
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Cheerful ProsPeCt

By Alicia Marsland 
Geromel

Today I am thinking 
about the ‘power of 
people’. This is a force 
that we tend to ignore 
in these politically-
minded times. I am 
sure we have all no-
ticed the fervor and 
angst that has been 
drawn out of most of us 
by the current climate. 
Trump is the most 
obvious and dividing 
example. Never before, 
I think, has one politi-
cal figure drawn such 
hatred and devotion. 
But why is this? He’ll 
be gone in either one 
and a half years or five 
and a half years. Like 
all other presidents, 
he has no permanent 
power. (Yes, people 
argue he won’t step 
down, but others said 
the same of Obama, 
and he’s no longer in 
the White House.) 
Possibly, this hurricane 
of emotion relates to 
another modern phe-
nomenon: collectivist 
thinking. We talk a lot 
about the ‘power of the 
people’ but very little 
about ‘the power of 
people’, that is, each 

individual person, one 
by one. This is very 
different from how we 
used to think. Once we 
had individual he-
roes, saints, inventors, 
do-gooders of various 
sorts, who saw a need 
and filled it, rallied 
people and moved 
them, had a question 
and answered it. Now, 
we pin all our hopes on 
a poor president and his 
political party, I think 
partly because we have 
no hopes of ourselves.
Yet, in the end, we per-
sonally are responsible 
for what happens to us, 
and, if we have made 
a family, also for what 
happens to it. Ben Sha-
piro has made the ob-
servation that more and 
more Americans are 
acting like baby birds, 
waiting helplessly in 
the nest for the federal 
government to fly up 
and shove chewed up 
food down our gullets. 
Waiting for the federal 
government to do any-
thing is not conducive 
to one’s mental health, 
that’s for sure! Perhaps 
we can think of ways to 
do things for ourselves?
A prime example, in 
my mind, is a disabled 

veteran named Brian 
Kolfage, a purple heart 
recipient missing two 
legs and one hand, who 
began the GoFundMe 
page “We Fund the 
Wall” now changed to 
“We Build the Wall” 
after it became clear 
that even if the money 
were raised, Congress 
wouldn’t use it to build 
the wall. Contrary to 
news article on this that 
you may have read, this 
effort has not stopped 
and is now officially 
the largest gofundme in 
the history of the site. 
Just recently, this 
project built a high, 
impenetrable wall in 
a mountainous sec-
tor which the Army 
Corps of Engineers 
had suggested could 
not support a wall. It is 
one mile long and was 
erected in three days, 
over Memorial Day 
weekend. The barrier 
was built on private 
land with the enthu-
siastic support of the 
landowners who owned 
that land. It closed off 
19 very popular routes 
for cartels and gangs to 
bring in children and 
women for sex traffick-
ing, and to smuggle in 

drugs and other contra-
band.  
This effort has rap-
idly garnered support 
from the ordinary Joe 
to President Trump to 
Steve Bannon, while 
it has been opposed 
by most of the main-
stream media, which 
repeatedly said that the 
effort had shut down 
as a failure and it was 
temporarily halted by a 
globalist border group 
and local officials, both 
of whom had to back 
down in the face of 
public protest, which 
shut down their phone 
systems. 
You may ask what good 
only one mile of wall 
will do, but consider 
that now the gangs 
must reroute into areas 
less easily accessed. It 
aids the border patrol 
by giving them one 
fewer place to monitor, 
funneling the smug-
glers elsewhere and 
slowing them down. 
And it is just the first 
of many other such 
barriers which are 
planned. If you were a 
person living in Sun-
land, New Mexico or a 
farmer now protected 
by that section of wall, 

you would not ask 
‘what good is it?’
This is not a completely 
maverick operation, 
just bold and daring. 
Kolfage’s group has 
been in consultation 
with the Border Patrol, 
local residents and 
many experts around 
the country. 
“Border Patrol told 
us it’s the No. 1 most 
important miles to 
close. The tough terrain 
always left it off the 
government list,” Ban-
non told CNN. “And 
that’s what we focus on 
— private land that is 
not in the program and 
take the toughest first.”
People who live near 
the border unprotected 
suffer from constant 
danger to their lives 
and persons, but they 
leave their doors and 
windows open, not be-
cause they feel safe, but 
because it is cheaper to 
do that than to con-
stantly replace win-
dows and doors that are 
kicked in daily. They 
just hunker down and 
hope that today they 
are not killed, while 
their possessions are 
carried off. 
The reason the sec-

tion of wall was built 
so quickly is the op-
position of the car-
tels, media and ‘open 
borders’ protesters. 
Scouts on the mountain 
top, which signal to 
the smugglers when-
ever the border patrol 
goes to cover another 
area, were chased off 
by gun-toting former 
military and kept away 
until the wall was built 
(inside U.S. borders, so 
there was no incursion 
into Mexico). On top 
of that, the media did 
discover the activity, 
but only after survey-
ing, permits and so 
forth were all finished. 
Too late for opposition 
groups to organize and 
get in the way of the 
construction. We Build 
the Wall is very proud 
that, as a result, no one 
was injured during the 
three days of building. 
Check it out on Face-
book, GoFundme and 
watch the Wallathon, 
or its reruns, to learn a 
whole big bunch about 
this project, minus the 
fake media lies. 

SHARE THE BOUN-
TY MEAL FOR 
JUNE-Howard Hanna 
Real Estate Agents 
along with families 
served 160 . Pictured 
are left to right, Tony 
Aragoni, Joseph, Jacob 
and Charlie Thiel, Joan 
Hale, Vic Tartaglia, 
Dick Koppenaal and 
James Omahen. An 
appreciation to the 
members of the Sid-
ney United Methodist 
Church for assisting 
with the meal and also 

Andy Hinkley and 
Tonia Thiel for helping 
with cleanup. 

Share the Bounty was 
started September 
of 1998. Each month 
they have help from 
different faith based 
organizations and local 
businesses which pro-
vides a free hot cooked 
nutritious dinner to 
the Community usu-
ally the last Thursday 
of each month at the 
Sidney United Method-

ist Church . The host 
organization receives 
$400 to purchase 
food and they prepare 
a meal. Funds from 
Share the Bounty under 
the co-chairs of Mary 
VanderKrake Braun 
and   Jo Ann Aymar 
supply paper goods, 
milk, tea and coffee. 
The next meal will be 
prepared and served 
on July 25 from 4:30 to 
6:30 by Sacred Heart 
Church members.

SHARE THE BOUNTY MEAL
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obituaries

To place an obituary 
or memorial 

contact 
chendelopost@gmail.

com
or visit our website
chendelopost.com

“I was having trouble finding  
a ride to my medical and dental  

appointments. Then I heard  
about Getthere.”

Need a ride? Call 1-855-373-4040

Thelma E. Alger, 95 of 
Sidney Center passed 
away peacefully Thurs-
day, June 27, 2019 at 
her home in Sidney 
Center.
She was born May 29, 
1924, daughter of the 
late Glenn and Alice 
(Skellie) Mathewson in 
Westford, NY
Thelma graduated from 
Andrew S. Draper 
School in Schenevus 
with the Class of 1943. 
Thelma worked as a 
catcher for Keith Clark 
in Sidney when she re-
tired after 28 years. She 
was known as a hard 
worker with a strong 
constitution.
She is survived by:
 Her children – Eliza-
beth (Dale) Von Sande 
– Camdeton, MO
Robert Alger, Bloom-
ville
Jeanne (John) Don-
nelly, Montross, VA
Helen Noe, Raleigh, 
NC
Shirley Nieberlein, 
Middle River, MD
Donald (Tammy) Al-
ger, Sidney Center
Nancy (Greg) Peck, 
Sidney
Son-in-law – Jerry 
Noah, Ohatchee, AL
Sisters – Dorothy 
Shick, Oneonta, Esther 
Brooker, East Worces-
ter, Olive Crews, 
Oneonta
Brothers – Gordon 
(Anita) Mathewson, 
Virginia Beach, VA, 
Peter (Diana) Mathew-

son, West Oneonta
As well as 27 grand-
children, 40 great 
grandchildren, and 
several nieces, nephews 
and cousins.
Thelma was also pre-
deceased by:  an infant 
daughter; her daughter, 
Linda; grandson, Will 
Cleaver; Daughter-in-
law, Brenda; Son-in-
law Ron Noe; special 
friend, Chet Carr; a 
niece and 3 nephews.
Friends may call 
Sunday, June 30 from 
4-7 PM at C.H. Land-
ers Funeral Chapel 21 
Main St. Sidney.
Funeral services will 
be held Monday, July 
1 at 11:00 AM from 
C.H. Landers Funeral 
Chapel
Burial will follow in 
Highland Cemetery in 
Sidney Center.
In lieu of flowers 
memorial contribu-
tions may be made to 
Catskill Area Hospice 
and Palliative Care 297 
River St. Service Road 
Oneonta, NY 13820 
and The Sidney Center 
Fire Department PO 
Box 302 Sidney Center, 
NY 1383
Condolences and 
memories may be 
shared online at www.
landersfh.com
Arrangements are 
under the direction of 
C.H. Landers Funeral 
Chapel Sidney.

Thelma E. Alger

UNADILLA-Timothy 
Robert Woodard, better 
known as Woody, 61, 
passed away on Tues-
day, June 25, 2019 at 
Bassett Medical Center 
in Cooperstown.

Born in Sidney on 
November 14, 1957, 
he was the son of the 
late Robert Stanley 
and Arlene (Hadden) 
Woodard.

Shortly after gradu-
ating from Franklin 
Central School, Woody 
started working at the 
Unadilla House and 
Bert & Ernies in Un-
adilla, beginning his 36 
year career as a beloved 
local bartender and 
Bar/Restaurant Manag-
er. For several years, he 
worked at the Commu-
nity Lounge in Sidney, 
and most recently he 
could be found at the 
Sidney Moose Lodge.

In his free time, he 
enjoyed hobby farming 
and was an avid Yan-
kees and Cowboys fan.

He is survived by: his 
wife, Betsy (Nichols) 
Woodard; three chil-
dren: Dustin, Adam 
and Marissa Woodard; 
siblings: Todd (Liz) 
Woodard, Kimberly 

(Ben) O’Brien-Young, 
Kellie O’Brien and 
Michael (Heather) 
O’Brien; aunt, Joyce 
Worden; his faithful 
dog, Hunter; as well as 
several nieces, nephews 
and cousins, and count-
less friends.

Calling hours will be 
held from 4:00-8:00pm 
on Friday, June 28, 
2019 at C.H. Land-
ers Funeral Chapel, 
21 Main St. Sidney. 
After paying their final 
respects, all are invited 
to the Sidney Moose 
Lodge to continue 
celebrating Woody’s 
life. In lieu of flowers, 
memorial donations in 
his name may be made 
to the Delaware Valley 
Humane Society, 101 
E. Main St. Sidney, NY 
13838. Share condo-
lences and memories 
with the family online 
at www.landersfh.com. 
Private burial will take 
place at a later date in 
Ouleout Valley Cem-
etery, Franklin.

Arrangements are 
under the direction of 
C.H. Landers Funeral 
Chapel, Sidney.

Timothy Robert Woodard

Floyd E. LaClair
Of Port Crane
Floyd E. LaClair, 89 
of Port Crane passed 
away Thurs. June 20, 
2019.  He was pre-
deceased by his son, 
Christopher.  He is 
survived by his wife of 
64 years, Val LaClair, 
2 children, Alan 
LaClair, Bryan & Amy 
LaClair, 8 grandchil-
dren, Joseph(Emily), 
Michael, 
Benjamin(Stephanie), 
Lisa(Jonathan), Ab-
bey, Tyler(Bridget), 
Corey & Ashlyn, 3 
great grandchildren, 
Emily, Hayleigh, 
& Hayden, brother, 
Gerard LaClair, sister, 
Darlene (Gary) Rhodes 
and also several nieces 
and nephews.  He 
was owner of LaClair 
Construction, member 
of St. Joseph’s Church 
Sanitaria Springs, 65 
year member & Past. 
Pres., Asst. Chief of 
the Sanitaria Springs 
Fire Dept. Floyd was 
responsible for moving 

St. Joseph’s Church in 
Sanitaria Springs to its 
current location and 
moved the Doraville 
Schoolhouse for the 
Town of Colesville, 
along with building 
many homes through-
out the area.
A Funeral Mass will 
be offered on Wed. at 
10 a.m. at St. Joseph’s 
Church, Sanitaria 
Springs.  Burial will 
be in Sanitaria Springs 
Cemetery.  The family 
will receive friends at 
the Osterhoudt-Madden 
Funeral Home 69-71 
Maple Street Harpurs-
ville on Tues. from 4 to 
7 p.m.  Memorial con-
tributions in his mem-
ory may be made to 
Sanitaria Springs Fire 
Dept. 811 NY Rte. 7 
Port Crane, NY 13833 
or St. Joseph’s Church 
Food Pantry 975 NY 
Rte. 11 Kirkwood, NY  
13795.  Online condo-
lences may be made at:   
www.omaddenfh.com.

Floyd E. LaClair
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Upcoming issues will contain more local sports, 
events, articles and much more! 

Please help us make this a great local resource for 
your community news! 

To submit content, 
email chendelopost@gmail.com or 

visit us at chendelopost.com

Unadilla Drive In
Playing this Friday-Sunday, July 5-7 is Spider-Man: Far from 

Home and Men in Black: International. Come join us this 
Independence Day weekend!

Make your Home Greener with Clean Heating & Cooling!
Information session at 

Awestruck Cider in Sidney
8 Winkler Rd, Sidney, NY 13838

Wednesday, July 10 , 6pm-8pm

Clean heating and cooling systems- ground source and air source
heat pumps- are smart and healthy options that will keep your
home comfortable year round, lower your energy usage, and
reduce your carbon footprint. 
 
By participating in HeatSmart Southern Tier, a program of the
Binghamton Regional Sustainability Coalition, you’ll learn about
these technologies and energy efficiency, plus available incentives
and financing. All products and installers have been vetted by
HeatSmart and NYSERDA, which supports our non-profit program.

facebook.com/HeatSmartSouthernTier/
heatsmartsoutherntier.org

Free Registration: tinyurl.com/HSSTAwestruck



6 — Chen-Del-O Post — Wednesday, July 3, 2019

looking baCk

Looking Back to July 8th, 1987 
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Puzzle Page

View last week answers or 
to print this page,

visit  
chendelopost.com/puzzlepage

Want to see something 
different here? 

Email us at 
chendelopost@gmail.com

Sudoku
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This is the 12th excerpt from the book, Story, Story, The Tale of the Eighth Herald, 
Book 1. In the 11th installment last week, Noah Peterson, park ranger, had just recently 
been handed a newborn baby by an apparent madman reciting “Story, story, tall tale, 
lie…” usually used before a tale is told, who then faded into the woods. Noah took the 
baby home to his childless wife. Falling asleep he dreamt of a boy meeting a tramp and 
a dog named Prince. Then his dream segues into something creepier, babies in jars… 
and a guy named Brad, head of a biotech firm, who  gets a visit from his own mysteri-
ous stranger, Nick, who is prepared to make him a deal, which involves allowing him 
to add the ‘unifying principle’ which he mockingly calls a ‘soul’ to his experimental 
embryos for designer children. In return, Nick demands that Brad change his product 
line and produce adult men, for the dissatisfied women of the worldNoah wakes to his 
wife and new child in bed with him. Over the sleeping baby, Martie tells him, joyfully, 

and laughingly, that she is pregnant. 
Chapter 3 opens with a discussion over what Cameron the elephant thinks of baby 

Cameron,  thanks to Noah’s education in Animal Communication, which he has passed 
on to Martie, a self-educated vet, who finds it useful in her work at the ranger station. 

A letter arrives passed on by their boss, Nate, who, seeing the name of the sender, 
jokes that Noah must have a ‘baby project’ in every city. He turns out to be right in a 
less twisted sense. The writer is actually Noah’s sister, Jessie, who is pregnant, too, 

and her husband doesn’t want the baby. Arrangements are made for her to come to the 
station, give birth and leave the child with the Peterson’s, to be raised as their son… so 
from being barren, Martie at first finds herself happily surveying the prospect of three 
children. But then she miscarries, for the third time. Noah buries the child, picking a 

special stone as a marker, just as he had done with the first two. 
Jessie  leaves after giving birth, saying she’d had no ideas babies were so much 

workWith two babies to care for, Martie throws herself into their care, smothering 
any grief she might have felt for her lost son, one of three miscarried babies lost in the 

first trimester. Noah finds himself shut out and grouchy. For the first time, he feels 
some sympathy for his stern fundamentalist father who had coped with 12 children in 
the house at one time. He remembers himself as a child, cheating at chores and how 
he had resented his father’s discipline. Then he shuts down the thought and heads to 

the forest to rebuild an observation deck, going by tangawood bike, which is a kind of 
hovering motorcycle. There for the second time, he hears in the distance the sound of 
the passage of some enormous beast. This, he would have reported immediately to his 
superior if he had not been repeatedly distracted by other things. Nate tells him that 

they must go to the City for a meeting. Noah is reluctant to go, but must, because he is 
the expert on the species preservation project.

That night, unable to sleep, Noah uses the Companion, a media circuit installed in 
his brain, to access news and a cross between a social platform and e-mail (they also 
have 3-mail). He argues with people, in particular an amusing enemy called Upender. 
He also fields several comments accusing him of being a religious nut, which elicits 
nothing but scorn from him, as he is an atheist, on the argument that the world is too 
screwed up for there to be a God. He detaches from the Companion and tries to go to 

sleep, smelling wood smoke from some tribesman’s fire.

Chapter 4 (continued) 
Then they were running, 
running … or rather, the 
boy was jostling along 
clinging to his rescuer’s 
neck and beard as the 
man did the running. 
Twigs and leaves lashed 
past them as they wove 
and ducked through the 
undergrowth. Now and 
then, the runner paused, 
gasping deeply for breath 
and listening for pursuit, 
before he took off again. 
The boy had just enough 
sense to wonder why the 
old man was running, if 
‘they’ could not see him. 
But, nevertheless, he was 
glad they were running.
The red light of dawn, 
warm and muggy, found 
them trotting hand in 
hand down a small river 
valley, the boy and the 
man, who he now saw 
was not, after all, much 
like his grandfather. This 
stranger’s beard, Noah 
Peterson thought in his 
dream, was not as long as 
that of the stranger who 
had brought Cameron to 
him, but it was the same 
chestnut brown flecked 
with white. He wore the 
same kind of shirt-like 
garment, but over a pair 
of khaki trousers tucked 
into heavy boots. Was he 
or was he not the same?
Noah could not be 
certain. He was certain 
of the flashing red light 
that had danced on the 
river rocks as they jogged 
along. He was certain 
that Scooter felt safe, 
even though he had al-
ways been warned, as 
all small children are, 
to beware of strang-
ers. He also noticed that 
Scooter’s right hand was 
bandaged, but had no 
idea why. He thought 
they journeyed together 
cross-country for several 

days, for he dreamed of 
nights by a campfire as 
well as days of walking, 
sometimes through tall, 
waving grass with tassels 
rustling over his head, 
(on the old man’s heels, 
following like a well-
trained pup) sometimes 
in lovely, glade-dotted 
forests, going nearly 
always straight north, 
to judge by the pearly 
setting sun on their left 
every evening.
Then, at long last, the 
dream moved to the City 
(or a city), where the 
old man seemed less at 
home, dodging carters 
and trailers and peering 
as if near-sighted at the 
street posts until he found 
the right road. At last, 
they stood, hand in hand, 
facing a door in a long, 
high wall, their shadows 
painted before them by 
the light of the angled 
sun.
“Walker!” gasped the 
browned-haired woman 
who opened the door. 
(Was it Walker she had 
said? Or was he reading 
that name backwards into 
the past?) “Lord above, I 
thought you were dead!”
“If you don’t let us in 
right this instant and shut 
the door, I yet might be, 
me and the boy here,” 
Walker growled urgently 
as he slid in past her 
flowered apron. Noah 
remembered the bright 
yellow, green and pink 
flowers spattered across 
her snowy front, joy 
blooming in a field of 
simplicity. The door shut, 
they went deeper into 
the house, coming out 
into a sunny courtyard 
in the center of which a 
fountain played among a 
confusion of colors. The 
boy ran right up to the 
fountain and sat on the 

rim, dipping his hands 
in the cool water as it 
ran over the lip into the 
basin, trying to catch it, 
catch it and hold it, but 
never succeeding.

Who the woman was, 
Noah did not know, as he 
slowly bubbled upward 
into shallower slumber. 
Who the boy was, he 
was not sure, for the 
only childhood he’d ever 
known was on the farm, 
with his father, Peter, 
and his mother, Sarah. 
But now he was, almost, 
tantalizingly close to 
being certain that Walker 
the rescuer and Walker 
the stranger who had 
approached his campfire 
with Cameron in his 
arms were one and the 
same.
“One and the same”, he 
repeated to himself again 
lest he forget it in the 
night between dreams. 
“One and the same”, 
echoed in his mind until 
he awoke and found Mar-
ty giving Tyler a bottle as 
she lay alongside him.
One and the same what? 
Noah wondered. What 
was I trying to remem-
ber? But the memory 
itself was already gone, 
sucked down into a dark 
grey whirlpool.

The following week, 
just before he and Nate 
were about to depart, 
as bundles were being 
stuffed into the tiny ultra-
light’s compartment, he 
found that he had left his 
kit bag behind. He was 
turning the bedroom 
upside-down looking for 
it, when Martie, carrying 
Tyler, stepped inside the 
door and shut it behind 
her back, leaning against 
it, with an expression 
distinctly not pleased. In 

fact, she seemed taut with 
anger.
“What?” snapped Noah, 
thinking she was angry 
with his mess, not in a 
mood to be delayed and 
even more rankled by the 
fact that he didn’t want to 
leave at all. He was sorry 
immediately afterwards 
when he saw that Mar-
tie’s face was pinched 
and decidedly pale. 
Hitching Tyler on her hip, 
she came closer to him to 
hiss furiously, “Nate just 
made a pass at me.”
Noah stared at her 
blankly. “N-n-no,” he 
drawled unbelievingly, 
then pulled a half smile. 
“He must have been jok-
ing.”
“Well, thank you very 
much!” Martie snapped. 
Noah was totally lost 
for an instant, then he 
realized she took that 
remark to mean that Nate 
couldn’t possibly be at-
tracted to her, a thought 
that hadn’t even crossed 
his mind.
“Bam!” A tower of build-
ing blocks toppled to the 
floor. Cam was crawling 
on the bedroom rug, gig-
gling with glee, apparent-
ly oblivious to the tension 
in the room.
Martie rolled her eyes to 
the ceiling. “I suppose 
you think I’m not wor-
thy of a second look!” 
Actually, Noah found 
her fetching enough 
this morning in a violet 
smock with brightly-
colored stripes and had 
privately wished (again) 
that he could stay home. 
Damn that kit bag! And 
damn Nate for another 
one of his stupid jokes! 
And then, to top it off, 
Tyler began to whimper, 
tuning up for a full-scale 
bawling.
Assailed on all sides, 
Noah succumbed to 
irritation. “Come on, 
Martie!” he protested. “I 
didn’t mean it that way. 
It’s just that… What 
do you think he is? A 
Nevil?”
This was a leap, not from 
the frying pan into the 

fire, but from a plum-
meting ultralite into 
the mouth of a red hot 
geyser. He knew as soon 
as the words were out of 
his mouth, that he had 
monumentally, cata-
strophically, blown a hole 
in his world. The look 
on Martie’s face was a 
reproach so cold (and yet 
so broken) that he would 
have cut out his tongue 
if it could have brought 
those words back again 
unspoken.
Nothing he could do 
or say, however, would 
have mended the sudden 
breach, so for a moment 
he did nothing and said 
nothing. This, in turn, he 
could see to his dismay, 
as the pause lengthened, 
was an even greater 
blow than what had gone 
before. He knew, too, that 
the moment to speak was 
gone, but what could he 
do about it?
“Don’t you think I know 
the difference?” His wife 
said levelly, a glint in 
her eye. “And I know the 
difference between a joke 
and a proposition, too. 
Do you want me to tell 
you what he said? But no! 
Of course not! No doubt I 
deserve it, anyway, being 
the fallen woman that I 
am. I can’t imagine why 
you ever married me!” 
And with than she turned 
and jerked open the door. 
“Your kit bag is in the 
hall.” she said, still and 
steady, her back turned 
against him.
“Martie, I don’t think 
that,” he protested, too 
weakly and too late. “And 
really, I believe you. It’s 
just that…” But she was 
gone and the door was 
slammed into the bar-
gain.
It’s just that it’s hard to 
believe that Nate would 
do anything like that, 
he finished mentally, 
realizing belatedlyas he 
did so, that he ought to 
have known that that 
was just the sort of thing 
Nate, with his smirks and 
insinuations, might do. 
He didn’t want to believe 

it because he didn’t know 
what to do about it. Could 
he, even, do anything? 
He depended on this job. 
Martie and the children 
depended on this job. 
Beyond that, it was one 
of very few left in the en-
vironmental field, at all. 
Even as it was, there was 
no knowing how long the 
funding would hold up.
Taxes kept on rising, and 
one of the things that was 
always thrown out there 
as an excuse, one of those 
fine federal programs 
needing more support, 
was the Parklands. Yet 
where the money actually 
went, Noah had no idea. 
They certainly hadn’t 
seen any of it here.
And what would his little 
family do if he was fired? 
A tiny tendril of his 
previous anger flared up 
briefly. Why didn’t she 
understand that? Martie 
ought to have known bet-
ter than to try to stir up 
trouble!
But the anger died away 
again, leaving him simply 
depressed. He knew that 
Martie did know better. 
He had the feeling that 
he ought to know better, 
suffering the intense need 
for some rapid conclu-
sion, a word or action 
to fix it all (or to shut 
it all down). Knowing 
that there was no such 
thing, and that Nate was 
waiting, he opened the 
door to the bedroom and 
slipped down the hall to 
grab his kit bag, leaving 
without another word.

The next installment 
will appear next week. 
If you can’t wait, this 
story is available for free 
on Kindle Unlimited or 
for only $2.99 on Kin-
dle. (Reviews are very 
welcome, if you want to 
leave one after finishing 
the book.)
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sPorts

We have open golf all week and weekend!
Kitchen hours this week: 

Monday: 3-8:30
Tuesday: 11-8:30 

Wednesday:11-8:30
Thursday: 11-5pm (Closing early because of the 4th! Happy 4th of July

Friday: 11-8:30
Saturday: 11-8:30
Sunday: 11-5pm

Attention ladies! Be sure to register for the Ladies Invitational by July 
5th. The event will be held on July 11th! Just go to link below to learn 

more: www.aftongolf.com/upcoming-events

Hardwood Hills Golf Course
July 4th Par 3 Tournament!

Captain & Mate Format
$20/person - all arw welcome! 

Tee off 10:00am
Call the clubhouse to sign-up! 607-467-1031

To subscribe visit 
www.chendelopost.com
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Gilbertsville News

Gilbertsville mayor 
Mark Muller has is-
sued a proclamation 
that the village will 
observe the 100th 
anniversary of the 
American Legion 
following the annual 
parade 4th of July 
parade. The parade 
will form in front of 

the former school at 
9am and continue 
through the village. 
Immediately follow-
ing the parade Gil-
bertsville American 
Legion Post 1339 
will be honored 
during a brief pro-
gram in front of the 
village monument. 

Light refreshments 
will be served. All 
area veterans are 
invited to be part of 
the formation. To 
participate in the 
parade or  informa-
tion call Anne @ 
783-2232.

Unadilla News

UNADILLA-A 
Strawberry social 
will be held on 
Thursday, July 11 
from 6:30 to 8 pm 
during the Free Sum-
mer Concert Series 

held on the Unadilla 
Community House 
lawn.  Strawberries, 
biscuits and ice cream 
will be available by 
the Unadilla Chamber 
of Commerce.  Music 

by Country Express 
Band.  Bring a lawn 
chair and enjoy the 
first of the Unadilla 
Summer concert se-
ries on Thursdays. 

Upcoming issues will contain more local sports, events, articles and much more! 
Please help us make this a great local resource for your community news! 

To submit content, email chendelopost@gmail.com or 
visit us at chendelopost.com

 The Afton Free Li-
brary presents “A 
Universe of Stories” 
during their summer 
library program which 
runs July 11th through 
August 1st from 1-3pm. 
Special guests will be a 
Juggler and Unicyclist 
on July 11th, Professor 
Klutzo’s “Moon Mag-
ic” July 18th, Magic by 
Michael July 25th, and 
make your own rocket 
with the Kopernick 
Observatory & Science 
Center on August 1st. 
     Children earn re-
wards by keeping track 
of their reading in read-
ing logs. Top readers in 
each age group win a 
special prize.
     Registration for “A 
Universe of Stories” be-
gins on Thursday, July 
11 at 12:30 PM.
     Enjoy a special 

show at 1:00pm with 
Juggler & Unicyclist 
Will Stafford. He will 
be doing some amaz-
ing tricks and giving 
some juggling tips. 
This show promises to 
be fun for the entire 
family! After the show 
pick out books, make a 

craft and enjoy our new 
Maker Space.
     All programs are 
free of charge. For 
more information, 
please call us at 639-
1212 or visit us on 
facebook. The Afton 
Free Library is located 
at 105A Main Street.

Afton Free Library

The United Pres-
byterian Church of 
East Guilford set up 
a Blessing Box al-
most 2 years ago on 
their church property 
north of Sidney, at 
the corner of Route 7 
and County Road 35. 
The Blessing Box, or 
pop-up food pantry, 
contains food and 
supplies that can be 

accessed by anyone 
in need. It cannot re-
place a grocery store, 
food bank, or gov-
ernment assistance, 
but hopefully it can 
be used by individu-
als or families who 
are temporarily short 
on resources. The 
slogan on the door 
reads, “Take what 
you need, Leave what 

you can”. Members 
of the community are 
encouraged to use 
the Blessing Box as 
needed. The com-
munity can also help 
the needy and the 
church to replenish its 
contents by leaving 
non-perishable food, 
toiletries, etc. Many 
thanks!

Blessing Box

Everyday, people 
stop by the Blessing 
Box. Perhaps they 
find themselves 
short on money be-
fore their next pay-
check or source of 
income is due. May-
be they are not sure 
where their next 
meal might come 
from. This mission 
of the United Pres-
byterian Church of 
East Guilford can-

not replace a gro-
cery store or a food 
bank or government 
assistance, but there 
are times when it 
can help to make 
ends meet. If they 
stop by, people may 
find food or house-
hold items left by 
the church, neigh-
bors and friends. It’s 
all about commu-
nity trying to help 
community.

The Blessing Box 
is located in the 
church parking lot, 
about 2 miles north 
of Sidney on Route 
8. If you have not 
visited, please do. 
Take what you need. 
When life is good, 
leave something to 
help someone else. 
Everyone will be 
most grateful!

Community Helping Community

SIDNEY-Chicken 
BBQ will be held on 
Thursday, July 11 
starting at 10:30 am 
til gone at the Am-

phenol Parking lot, 
Union Street, (next to 
SFCU) BBQ halves 
only by Wilson’s of 
Walton.  Sponsored 

by the Rotary Club 
of Sidney to benefit 
Community Service 
Projects. 

Chicken BBQ
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Sidney, NY – Dick 
Germond, President, 
Sidney Veterans 
Memorial Park As-
sociation (SVMPA), 
recently announced 
implementation of 
the Out & About 
Briefing Program to 
promote the beau-
tiful and region-
ally focused, Sidney 

Veterans Memorial 
Park, to both veteran 
support and other 
community organiza-
tions in the Southern 
Tier and Leatherneck 
Region.  

The park, first dedi-
cated Memorial Day 
Weekend 2016 with 
nearly 2,000 attend-

ing, has fast become 
acclaimed as a “jewel 
and must see” at-
traction here in this 
part of NYS and the 
Northeast.  In words, 
pictures, and short 
video, the 20-25 
minute program re-
views the genesis of 
the park, its’ unique 
mission, and various 

elements that shine a 
light on both military 
and non-military vet-
erans - most especial-
ly on ‘how’ individ-
ual veterans actually 
served the nation.  
Also, how veterans, 
or their families, may 
apply for veteran 
recognition in the 
park with an individ-
ual engraved granite 
nameplate or plaque 
will be discussed.  

The SVMPA also 
hosts an impressive 
family oriented pa-
triotic Annual Induc-
tion Ceremony on the 
Saturday of each Me-
morial Day Weekend.  
At the ceremony each 
veteran who has been 
honored by having a 
nameplate or plaque 
installed during the 
past year is recog-

nized by name, rank 
and service.   The 
5th Annual Induc-
tion Ceremony will 
be held on Saturday, 
May 23rd, 2020.   See 
the SVMPA website 
for additional infor-
mation and updates 
at: www.SidneyVet-
eransMemorialPark.
org.

To schedule the Out 
& About Briefing at a 
meeting of your orga-
nization, please con-
tact Dick Germond, 
SVMPA President, 
at (607) 643-8318; or, 
send e-mail to: fmf-
chief@gmail.com.

Regional Vet’s Park Initiates 
Promotion Program

ALL ALUMNI WEEKEND 
JULY 19-21, 2019 

Friday, July 19 

Golf Tournament-7:30, preregistration SGC 

Sponsored by  

Ice Breaker-American Legion, 8-12, $5 cover charge 

Featuring the band ‘Roundhouse Rockers’ 

Sponsored by 

Saturday, July 20 

Breakfast-High School, $10 

Sponsored by 

Alumni Soccer Game-9:30, Alumni Field 

March of Classes-11:15 lineup, Alumni Field 

Float down the Susquehanna-1pm, Main Street Bridge 

Preregistration required 

Corn Hole Tournament-1pm registration, Awestruck Cider 

Social-8-12, Elks Lodge, $2 cover charge, DJ 

Sponsored by  

Sunday, July 21 

Memorial Service-10am, Sidney Veterans Memorial Park 

Sponsored by  

Alumni Reception & WOF Induction-11am, Elks Lodge 

$10 charge, Sponsored by The Sheldon & DeTemple Families 

 Questions call 607-967-8480. 
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